Administration and Finance Committee

November 19, 2011

Newington, CT

In attendance were Cliff Ahrens, K0CA, Chairman, Directors Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Greg Widin, K0GW, and Greg Sarratt, W4OZK, Treasurer Jim McCobb, K1LU, President Kay Craigie, N3KN, Vice Director Marty Woll, N6VI. Director JimWeaver, K8JE, was attending via conference call. Also in attendance were CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B, and CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH.

1. Mr. Ahrens called the meeting to order at 8:30 am. In his opening remarks he noted the agenda sent in advance and asked for changes. None were proposed.
2. CEO Update
Mr. Sumner began his oral report noting that there would be reports from 3 of 4 staff officers later in the meeting. He reported that advocacy activities would take the focus over the next three months, including the fact that Working Party 5A of the ITU Radiocommunication Sector had just completed their work in Geneva. He reported that Ken Pulfer, VE3PU, was retiring as Chairman of Working Group 1 and that Brennan Price, N4QX, of the ARRL was in line to succeed him although it would not be official for several weeks. Mr. Sumner noted that this sets us up for the preparatory work for WRC-15. He reported that he would be in Geneva from January 20th to February 22nd. He also noted that Mr. Price and Jon Siverling of the ARRL would be on the United States delegation while he would serve on the IARU delegation.

Mrs. Craigie noted that there would be a special event for Amateur Radio in Geneva. Dr. Joe Taylor, K1JT, has been invited to address the plenary session at WRC-12. Details are still being developed.

In closing his report, Mr. Sumner discussed the ARRL Washington office and noted that they will be considering a change of location when the current lease expires in 2012.
3. Financial Report
Mr. Shelley began his report by referring to the October financial reports that had been distributed prior to the meeting. He noted that the organization’s income from operations was running well ahead of original expectations, primarily the result of under budget spending, and that it was in good position to report a positive income from operations at the end of the year. He also noted that there had been a large unrealized loss on the portfolio in September but that market improvement in October had offset much of that. 
Mr. Bodson commended the advertising sales result in a difficult environment while Mr. Woll noted that this was made possible, in part, to the Business Services Dept. becoming effective consultants to the advertisers.

Mr. Ahrens commented on the strong revenue results in the area of Awards and Mr. Shelley responded, noting that more applications had been processed through October, 2011 than in all of 2010. He also pointed out that VE fees were down, the result of fewer new licensees in 2011.

Mr. Woll raised the question of a possible adjustment to the financial results at year-end based on the results of the adequacy review of the Life Member reserve. Mr. Shelley responded that this may not be the case because the fund is considered adequate given the current level of withdrawal from the fund. A discussion about the Life Member reserve ensued with the Committee discussing the possibility of making an adjustment to the withdrawal rate with each increase in the overall dues and the possibility of actuarially based withdrawal rates.
Mr. Woll asked about recording the pension expense for the defined contribution plan and Mr. Shelley responded that it was expensed when the contribution to the fund was made. He noted that, depending on accounting rules, there may be an additional, non-cash charge to 2011 earnings because of the timing of the official termination of the defined benefit pension plan.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Mr. McCobb distributed the investment report showing the results as of September 30, 2011. He reported that the annualized income on the entire portfolio is now approximately $775,000 which is the highest ever in the portfolio. He discussed the environment for interest rates in the coming year and impact that would have on the fixed income portion of the portfolio. Mr. McCobb reported that the total portfolio value was approximately $17.76 million at September 30th. 
Mr. McCobb continued his report discussing the life member portion of the portfolio and the concept of asset/liability matching for this. He noted that this is something that the Committee might want to consider in the future. 
He then presented the asset allocation in the portfolio and compared the results to current market indices. He concluded his report by noting that he doesn’t expect any significant changes in the portfolio between now and the change of the Treasurers in the next year.
5. Operations Update
Mr. Kramer distributed copies of his report that was e-mailed to the Committee earlier. He began his oral remarks by noting that his areas of responsibility were at full staffing for the first time in a while.  He noted that the MVP Dept was keeping up with the volume of work, although it is still difficult. He reported that there were several areas operating with lean staffing. He reported that the DXCC branch processing backlog was about 2 ½ weeks for paper applications and that, through the end of October, DXCC had processed more applications than during all of 2010. He also noted that there had been small adjustments made, moving certain responsibilities to other departments or to volunteers.
Mr. McCobb offered that we should review processes and responsibilities periodically to insure proper alignment of the functions. Mr. Kramer responded with examples of the various changes that had been made.
Mr. Weaver commended the staff with the changes that have been made recently. He then discussed the “mandate” for improving operational efficiency of HQ operations. He opined that he did not see much in the actions of the 2012 Plan that would achieve that. Mr. Weaver noted the individualized nature of certain functions at HQ and the assignment of tasks to people might be hindering that effort and he expressed the opinion that the IT Dept. is a possible focal point for some of these improvements.

Mr. Sumner responded by noting that strategic objective E3 in the 2012 Plan spoke to some of Mr. Weaver’s concerns. He also discussed the reduction in staff over the years while increasing the level of services. It was also mentioned that it isn’t simply staff resource which is limited. Volunteer resources are limited as well. Mr. Sumner did offer the opinion that the ARRL is not making the most effective use of the time of volunteers in Field Organization processes and that some were getting bogged down. He also opined that in 2012 we need to look at areas which are not vital to Amateur Radio and concentrate their energies in more important areas.
Mr. Woll offered that people like to see specific actions and used the Remote DXCC process as an example of this. 
Mr. Kramer continued his oral remarks, noting that membership continues to grow slowly. He reported on the closing of a new deal with RR Donnelley for the printing of QST magazine for 3 years which holds costs down. He commended the negotiating team of Deb Jahnke and Amy Hurtado for their efforts. It was also noted that this agreement also included book printing in the contract. Mr. Kramer also noted the expanded relationship with the Chinese partners. They will be publishing some articles from QEX in the coming year. 

Mr. Woll asked about former distance learning courses which had been on the old platform being offered on the new platform. Mr. Kramer responded that the courses were not generally popular and it would not be worth the cost of making the conversions. Two of the courses will be made into books.

At this point Bob Inderbitzen, NQ1R, and Katie Glass, KB1ULQ, joined the meeting.
Mr. Inderbitzen made a brief presentation, updating the work on Affinity Benefits since the July meeting. He reviewed the recommendations from the prior Committee meeting. He noted that AOPA has just recently discontinued lifestyle benefits (discount programs) that were not mission related to the organization because they were not bringing in much revenue. He described where the ARRL is headed and described new benefits and partners being used as well as strategies for going forward. 

Mr. Inderbitzen continued his report with a presentation on the Digital QST survey requested by the committee. The survey was conducted by Readex, a company we have used frequently for past surveys and was conducted in support of the digital QST project. It consisted of 21 questions sent to approximately 8700 people via email and regular mail, including some international members and current lapsed and never members. He reported that one statistic showed that current members with an email address on file have a richer relationship with ARRL. He also reported that the overall return rate was approximately 20%, and represented a statistically valid sampling per Readex. Mr. Inderbitzen then led the Committee in a discussion of marketing to prospects both under and over 45 years old. He also reported that the survey validates the decision to offer both print and digital versions of QST with about 15% of the population estimated to opt out of the print version eventually. He noted that there is a concern that advertisers will devalue QST if this occurs.

Mr. Widin asked what changes in our approach will be dictated by the survey? Mr. Inderbitzen responded that there are opportunities available to the organization for electronic connections with members including the digital edition of the magazine.

6. Digital QST

Mr. Kramer distributed copies of a report on the DRM (Digital Rights Management) system and decisions made regarding the Digital edition of QST. He reported that the organization will use NxtBook proprietary system and because we wanted to make member experience seamless will use the same name and password for DRM as the ARRL web site.

Ms. Glass then presented a report on the various decisions regarding the DRM and access to Digital QST with specific recommendations. There were several questions about the use of IP addresses to access the magazine. The result was that staff will review the requirements and report back to the Committee.  

Ms. Glass then discussed the roll out plan for the Digital QST. Plan is to start with January issue to be tested in house. Staff and ODV will then beta test the February issue. The March issue will go out to staff, ODV and some selected Section Managers. First live edition for public will be June issue which is complete in April. Mrs. Craigie asked a question about using foreign members in the test rollout and Ms. Glass responded that some would be included in the second round. 
Mr. Woll asked about guest accounts on the ARRL web site and member acquisition. Mr. Inderbitzen responded that, while the numbers are low, returns are very good.
7.  Development Update
Ms. Hobart distributed a report on current fundraising results for the year. In her oral remarks, she noted that she expects the organization to meet the targets established for 2011. She also reported that she was particularly enthused by the number and breadth of the estate gifts received in 2011. Ms. Hobart continued her remarks noting that 2nd Century Campaign commitments stand at approx $2.7 million already. She then discussed the upcoming plan for the 2nd Century campaign. 

Mr. McCobb asked about recording of pledges and Mr. Shelley responded with the rules involved. Mr. McCobb then noted the requirements surrounding the gifts of securities, proposing that the Treasurer should have the ability to sell a security immediately if in his/her opinion that is the appropriate thing to do. The Committee then had a discussion of gift acceptance policies for the organization.
8. Pension Update
Mr. Shelley began his oral report by noting for the Committee the significant decisions that had been made at the July meeting which were ratified by the Board. He reported that the asset conversion approved at that meeting had happened and that the standard Summary Annual Report for the plan had been distributed in August. Further, the Notice of Intent to Terminate the Plan had been distributed on schedule in October. The official notice for the termination was filed on November 15th with the IRS noting the termination date of November 1, 2011. He reported that the next step will be the distribution of the notice of plan benefits to participants with an estimate of what benefit they will receive at final distribution, both lump sum or annuity. He noted that these will be only estimates because the amounts cannot be provided until within about 60 days of termination. He also noted that information was currently being collected for each participant and spouse. Once the IRS determination letter is received, participants will have about 45-60 days to make a decision regarding the method of disbursement.  

A question was asked about beneficiaries, specifically ex-spouses. Mr. Shelley will ask the ERISA counsel. 
9. Health Insurance
Mr. Shelley gave a brief overview of the ARRL’s health insurance benefit plan for the 2012 plan year. He reported that, by switching carriers once again, the organization was able to hold the cost increase to 3.8% with no significant changes in the level of benefits. He reviewed the overall plan benefit and employee portion of the costs of the plan. Mr. McCobb recommended the possibility of a financial reserve for the organization’s portion of the deductible costs under the plan.
10. 2012-2013 Plan
Mr. Sumner opened the discussion of the topic noting that the 2012 Plan was different than most years because it proposes a small deficit in the bottom line (income from operations) for the year. He noted that the amount was less than ½ of 1% and that there were two one-time items/unusual expenses which contributed to this financial projection. The first was WRC-12 held every 4 years and the second is the holding of a National Convention in 2012 after having one the previous year. He reminded the Committee that the Board had approved conventions in back-to-back years to allow for a period before the possible convention in the centennial year. There followed a short discussion of the National Convention plan for 2012 and, hopefully, 2014. 
Mr. Sumner also reported on several items that had been left out of the Plan due to the fact that funding was not available. He directed the Committee’s attention to extraordinary capital expenditures proposed for 2012 including a new air conditioning system for the building as well as a new roof for a portion of the building. He also noted the expected increase in the cost to manage the ARRL portfolio (approx. $90,000) because of the likelihood of moving the portfolio to a professional investment manager when the current Treasurer was replaced.  Mr. Sumner also emphasized that there is no proposal for a dues increase in the 2012 Plan which we did not want since we were planning to add the “no-cost” benefit of digital QST.  He did suggest that a dues increase in 2013 or 2014 might be appropriate. In conclusion, he noted that the Plan proposed only one additional staff position to bolster Member Services, an area that needs succession planning and also to expand club support. 

Mr. Shelley noted that we are facing a year where “the pie isn’t getting any bigger” and resources have been stretched as far as we can to cover the services that are required.  He offered the opinion that the organization will need to either create additional revenue sources or begin to eliminate some services and, that advancements will not be at as rapid a pace as some would like. 

Noting the need for additional revenues, Mr. McCobb suggested the possibility of resurrecting the “revenue committee” that had been in existence several years ago. After a short discussion, Chairman Ahrens proposed that he would discuss this concept with the President and the CEO and bring a recommendation back to the Committee if appropriate. In the course of the discussion, Mr. Shelley opined that Amateur Radio is not a growth industry. A Committee discussion ensued regarding the overall Amateur Radio industry, future revenue outlook and what the overall outlook is for the ARRL. 
Mr. Widin suggested the Plan document sounded like it was written in two points of view and suggested it be a more positive in outlook. Mr. Sumner responded that there are still a lot of reasons to be positive about Amateur Radio. 

Mr. Ahrens asked about the digital version of the DXCC Yearbook and if there was a digital print option. Mr. Kramer responded, suggesting that a print on demand option could be offered for a fee.

Mr. Sarratt asked about reduced staff travel to events. Mr. Sumner responded by discussing better ways to coordinate travel to smaller events. He noted that, sometimes, our own rules inhibit our ability to hold down costs. The Committee then engaged in a discussion about event travel including how to possibly deliver staff to events electronically. 
Mr. Ahrens asked about the Remote DXCC project and delivery of the system for public use. A discussion ensued about the project and a detailed explanation of its usage. Mr. Shelley noted that the programming should be done by year end and testing would be done by the users. MVP will plan the beta test and Mr. Kramer will insure that the group will include a few Board members. Overall, the process will include direct entry by users and checking of electronic files by log checkers who will digitally sign the file and send it to ARRL.  

Mr. McCobb began a discussion of the budgeting process noting that 2011 expenses were over $500,000 under budget to date. He pointed out that, while revenue projections were historically close to what actually occurred, expense projects were always more than what was actually spent. He asked that management find a way to make expense projections more accurate in the future. During the discussion, concerns were expressed by the Committee about expense cutbacks in the Education Dept.
Mr. Sumner suggested that the group revisit Mr. McCobb’s recommendation to accommodate the additional position in Education.  Mrs. Craigie discussed the softening in the donations to the Education Fund and that more publicity might be considered. Ms. Hobart discussed the 2011 Education program and Teachers’ Institute giving including the possibility of a significant grant.  Mr. Sumner then described the history and funding of the Teachers’ Institutes for the Committee.
The Committee engaged in a discussion of different aspects of the Plan. Mr. McCobb’s suggestions to eliminate the second Board meeting and possibly dental insurance were discussed and no action was taken. It was decided to wait until the end of meeting to present a motion.

11. Treasurer Search
Mrs. Craigie described the process of the Search Committee that had been formed to identify and select possible candidates for Treasurer of the ARRL. She reported that of the 9 people expressing interest in the position, 6 individuals had been identified as very good candidates and 3 of those were considered to be the best qualified. She summarized the qualifications of the three for the Committee. She reported that the Committee was planning to meet with the top three candidates in early December and would be making a recommendation to the Committee prior to the January meeting. She distributed to the Committee members copies of the resumes for the top three candidates and requested the members to suggest questions for use by the Search Committee during the interviews.
12. Investment Philosophy/Strategy
Mr. McCobb presented oral remarks to the Committee on his concepts for managing the ARRL portfolio going forward. He presented 3 basic options 1) the Treasurer manages the investments directly, 2) hire a professional investment manager and 3) an approach he titled the “3 wise men”. He described this last approach as a small committee made up of investment professionals, possibly volunteers although in some non-profits these individuals would receive a small stipend, who would meet periodically to review the portfolio and make investment decisions.
He expressed concern that the organization needs to decide on the objectives for the portfolio going forward, specifically whether or not the portfolio needs to continue to earn a significant amount of cash income from the portfolio.  A decision needs to be made regarding how important is the cash to the ARRL? He noted that the portfolio is earning approximately 5% or more in cash flow and that the current income stream is predictable and reliable. He offered that professional money managers may try to invest in an all stock portfolio and that this would not be his recommended way to proceed. 
Mrs. Craigie asked about the desired length of service for members of a committee if that option was ultimately chosen. Mr. McCobb responded that 2 to 4 years is standard. He noted that these individuals would serve at the pleasure of the Board but the organization would not want to be churning members of the investment committee.
13. Web Site Usability Study
Mr. Widin discussed his report to the Committee which encompassed the results of the group commissioned to review the ARRL web site. He reported that it was the opinion of the review committee that the site has achieved a certain level of maturity and, while no critical changes were necessary, the staff has the tools to make some of the changes highlighted in the report. He also noted that the report had provided some interesting comments and that the staff should be left to take it from here.  

14. Contract Review and Approval
Mr. Ahrens presented a proposal made by Director Woolweaver that the A&F Committee review all contracts that were valued over $10,000. After discussion the Committee concluded that, in the future, it would review selected contracts as part of its oversight function.

15. Division Budget Overage
Mr. Ahrens distributed a memo from Director Woolweaver requesting approval of an increase in the WGD budget for 2012 of $2,500, primarily due to the expenses involved with the planning and execution of the ARRL National Convention in Plano, TX.
After a Committee discussion is was MOVED by Mr.Woll, seconded by Mr. Bodson, to approve the reimbursement of necessary and reasonable expenses in 2011 for the West Gulf Division up to a limit of $2,500 over the annual budgeted amount. The Committee voted to APPROVE the motion.
16. Succession Planning 
Mr. Ahrens provided the Committee with a short status report. He noted that the focus in recent weeks has been on succession planning for the Treasurer but that discussions should begin with senior management, looking at potential timetables for succession and the processes for replacing key staff members.

17. Electronic Balloting for Division Elections
Mr. Sumner referred to his report made to the Executive Committee. He noted that a sub-committee of the Executive Committee is working on the necessary changes in By Laws to allow electronic voting. Mr. Sumner told the Committee that he will work with the selected vendor and outlined the basic procedure. All members with an e-mail address would be offered the opportunity to vote electronically. He also reported that the total cost, assuming 4 to 5 Divisions elections in a cycle, would be roughly similar to the current cost. However, with only 1 or 2 Divisions, because of the fixed cost component, it would be more expensive. He also noted that electronic voting would not be cost effective for Section elections as a result of the fixed cost component.

There followed a Committee discussion on the potential details of the process.

18. Section Budgets

Director Norton had presented the Committee with information regarding the situation with Section budgets and spending that he felt needed A&F Committee action. He requested an additional $25,000 be allocated in 2011 and in the 2012 Plan for the MVP Manager to use at his discretion to reallocate to Sections that needed more funding in a particular year.
After a lengthy discussion the Committee determined that sufficient funds are already available to address the specific case raised by Dir. Norton and that, as such, no action was required by the A&F Committee.
19. 2012-2013 Plan Approval

It was MOVED by Mr. Woll, seconded by Mr. Widin,  that the 2012 Plan, presented by management be accepted and recommended to the ARRL Board for their approval at the January, 2012 meeting. 
It was then MOVED, by Mr. Sarratt, seconded by Mr. Bodson, to amend the motion to include an additional full time position in the Education Department. The Committee VOTED to APPROVE the amendment.

Returning to the original motion, as amended, the Committee VOTED UNANIMOUSLY to APPROVE the amended motion.
Having no further business, on the motion of Mr. Widin, seconded by Mr. Sarratt., the Committee VOTED to ADJOURN the meeting at 5:22 pm. 
